S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 13th September 2022 

In the Village Hall, Church Lane, South Wootton
Mr Price explained that the meeting would commence with a minute’s silence in memory of Queen Elizabeth II who sadly died on the 8th of September 2022.
All members stood for the minute’s silence.

Mr Price then read out the following Parish Council Condolence Statement which has been placed onto the Parish Noticeboards.
South Wootton Parish Council, on behalf of all the residents of South Wootton, wishes to express our deep sadness and sorrow at the passing of our beloved Queen Elizabeth II.

We extend our condolences and sympathy to all the members of the Royal Family at this sad time.

To our new sovereign, King Charles III, we wish a long and happy reign.

God save the King!

Mr Reynolds reported that two long serving members of the Parish Council had sadly passed away over the summertime; Mr Tony Walker, the former Village Hall Caretaker and Mr Derek Steward-Brown, a long serving Parish Councillor.
Finally, Mr Price wished to pass on his thanks to Mr Jordan, the Vice Chairman, he said that he was very thankful that he had stepped up in his absence, to kindly chair the meetings. 
1. PRESENT: Mr D Price, Mr P Bland, Mr M Narborough, Mrs D Gotts, Mr A Evans, Mr S Wells, Mrs M Albinson, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr R Williamson, Mr K Reynolds, Mr S Scales, Mrs T Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Parish Clerk). 

Borough Councillor Mrs E Nockolds

County Councillor Mr N Daubney

APOLOGIES: Mr I Jordan, Mr J Smallwood and Mrs T Banks 
2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 12th July 2022, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Reynolds, seconded by Mr Williamson with one abstention, all other members were in favour, and they were signed by the Chairman. 
3.  DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – None
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None present
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 
County Councillor Daubney:  Cllr Daubney stated there are several items currently out for consultation, including; the Town’s Fund, the Multi-user Community Hub, Active and Clean Connectivity, St Georges Guildhall Complex and the possible Riverfront regeneration.
Cllr Daubney added that he has £10,000 of County Councillors budget to spend, due to spending wisely last year, he still has some money available. The list of items which the money can be spent on includes, small structure improvements, fencing, small road improvements.

The County Council still, however, needs to make some savings, one way is likely to be the budget for the Mobile Library Service, which is to be halved, this will include some upgrades and some route changes.

With nothing more to add, Cllr Daubney asked if there were any questions.

Mr Narborough stated that the current roadworks in the town is a disgrace, with blocked roads and no one working.

Cllr Daubney agreed that the situation is poor and agreed that the works had been going on for a long time now, it was suggested that it was possibly due to new fibre broadband being installed.
Mr Bland spoke regarding the recent sale of land at Norwich Airport Industrial Estate and was concerned that the proceeds, some £37 million may be pumped into the Northern Distributer Road and that the rest of the County is forgotten about.
Cllr Daubney stated that this would not be the case and that the funds would be of benefit to the whole County.

Borough Councillor Nockolds: See attached Report.
Mr Scales spoke regarding the events held in the Town over the summer and informed members that he had attended and enjoyed them very much.

Mr Reynolds spoke briefly regarding the issues with the Anglian Water burst water main which occurred in mid-July and wished to pass on residents thanks to Cllr Nockolds for her efforts over that difficult time, he explained to members that Cllr Nockolds was present at the Village Hall, all over that weekend offering her support to residents. 

Mr Narborough commented regarding the untidy, filthy state of some of the backstreets in the Town and felt that there is more effort needed to keep the area clean and tidy for visitors.

Cllr Nockolds stated that she had noticed some areas herself and also within Industrial areas, she asked Mr Narborough where the problems were in particular.
Mr Narborough held up some photos and explained that they were taken in the area behind Nationwide Building Society.

With no other questions, Cllr Nockolds said she would inform the necessary department.                                                                                       (Clerk’s Note: Cllr Nockolds has informed us that any issues of rubbish should be reported at the time they are found and directly to cleanup@West-Norfolk.gov.uk ).
Borough Councillor Middleton: No Report
6.  REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Assets  

Mr Narborough confirmed that a meeting had been held on 7th September 2022, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members.

Allotments Update / Damage to Water Tanks: Mr Narborough explained that he had spent a lot of time at the Allotments due to some damage being caused to the pipework of one of the Water Tanks, it had been suggested that the damage had possibly been caused by a Tenant attempting to attach a Water Pump directly to the inlet pipe, which had also caused a great deal of flooding. 

He explained that the Parish Council has agreed to trial the use of Water Pumps for one year from April 2022 to April 2023 and added that the water supply would be turned off as usual for the winter period from November to March.

Mr Narborough stated that members of the Assets Committee had agreed that the matter should be raised again at the March 2023 Assets Committee meeting, when members can discuss the damage to the Tanks, the complaints of abuse and look at the Water consumption and associated Water Bill.

Trees on the ASDA Boundary:  Mr Narborough explained that Mr Reynolds had spoken to him about the trees on the ASDA boundary and had suggested that they need to be cut back.

Mr Narborough stated that members had agreed that the situation should be left for now and discussed again next year.
Cockleshells: It was reported that in July, three loads of cockleshells had been delivered for use on the roadways and these are looking good.

Village Hall - Redecorating:  Mr Narborough was pleased to report that the Village Hall Caretakers had redecorated the Village Hall over the summer holidays and that everything was looking nice and fresh. 

Parish Office - Extension Update: Mr Narborough stated that the work on the Parish Office Extension is going well, it was suggested that if things continue to progress well, it is hoped that the work would be complete by the end of October.

Mrs Cornwell stated that she had applied to the Borough Council for some of their Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) monies to help with the project. She was pleased to report that the grant she has submitted for £18,091.00 to fund the new Kitchen and Air Conditioning/Heating had been successful.
Members wished to pass on their thanks to the Borough Council and the CIL Fund and said that this would be a huge contribution towards the project.
The Green - Pond Update:  Mr Narborough was pleased to confirm that the remedial works to the chamber at the Pond had been completed and it is hoped that this work will resolve the flooding issues experienced over the winter months.
Persimmon Homes Development: Mr Narborough commented that the newly erected “Lavender Fields” marketing board at Nursery Lane looks awful.
Members commented that most Developers use large marketing boards at their Developments, and it was generally felt that there is not much the Parish Council can do about it.

9 Acre Field Grass Cutting:  Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the 9 Acre field and explained that CGM Ltd had been contacted to provide a quote for cutting the grass.

It was said that this had come in at £895.00 +VAT for a single annual cut.

Mrs Cornwell explained the costs to cut the Wildflower Meadow at the rear of the Parish Office and members felt that given its size, the quote was quite comparable.
After discussion, Mr Hofmeister proposed that the Parish Council should ask CGM Ltd to cut the 9-Acre field annually in September, at a cost of £895.00 +VAT, this was seconded by Mrs Gotts with all members in favour.

Tree Planting:  Mr Price asked about the proposed tree planting at the 9-Acre field and asked what type of trees had been selected by SWiB and the Priory Rotary for planting. 
Whilst members had agreed that some sort of tree planting could take place, they would like to know what type of trees are proposed before any planting takes place.

Mrs Albinson stated that she would find out and let the Parish Council know.

Hopkins and Moore Development:  Mrs Cornwell reported that Mr K, a resident of the development had been in touch to say that the area has become quite untidy with general rubbish and unkempt grass verges, it was explained that the drainage basins have also become overgrown.
Mrs Cornwell informed members that she had contacted the Technical Manager at Denbury Homes (Formerly Hopkins and Moore) about the issues, and they had explained that the open space areas, including the drainage basins and surrounding areas are being looked after by a Management Company who cut the area twice per annum, leaving the area mainly to Wildflowers.

It was said that the Management Company have been informed of the situation, who will hopefully address the situation.
 

Regarding the knee rail fence to the perimeter of the basins, Mrs Cornwell confirmed that these have now been installed.
9-Acre Field Car Park:  Mrs Cornwell explained that she had been in touch with the Parish Council’s Solicitor earlier in the week who had confirmed that the transfer of the land to Parish Council ownership had taken place on 10th May 2022, however, due to a backlog at Land Registry the formal documents may not be received until October 2023.

It was confirmed that after discussions with the Solicitor, they are happy for the Car Park to be legally opened. 

Mrs Cornwell stated that she had also contacted the Parish Council’s Insurance provider and the land is covered under its Public Liability Insurance, however, we just need to maintain the area.

Mrs Cornwell informed members that she had contacted the three volunteers from Sandbach Road/Leonard Close who had kindly offered to open the Car Park at Dawn and close it at Dusk, to ensure the area is protected from unwanted loitering and nuisance, however, they are all, for various reasons unable to help.

She explained that letters had been hand delivered to all 26 properties asking for volunteers, however, no one has yet come forward.

Mrs Cornwell stated that whilst the Parish Council owns the Car Park, it is for use by the public and it states on the legal documents that it should be open.
It was said that despite the Football Club kindly agreeing to open and close the Car Park for Training sessions and Weekend games, the Car Park needs to be opened more regularly.
Members discussed two options – 

1. Leave the Car Park closed throughout the week and open it for Football Match Days and Events only

2. Close it and possibly be in breach of Conditions.

After lengthy discussion, Mrs Albinson proposed that the Car Park should be available for use and that the Parish Council should trial leaving it open during the day and night and monitor what happens, this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister, with four abstentions, all other members were in favour.
Mr Narborough kindly agreed to remove the padlock, open the Car Park, and secure the gates back so that they cannot be swung on and damaged.
Finance
Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.

Mrs Cornwell provided Mr Price with the Bank Statements for July and August 2022 and explained the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether correspond with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Price was happy that everything balanced, he initialled the Bank Statements. 
All members were happy. 
Planning  

Planning Reports:  Mr Bland explained that all members had been provided with a copy of the recent Planning Report with details of the various Applications and Decisions. He stated that Planning Applications continue to be dealt with by the Planning Committee via Email.

New SAM2 Speed Awareness Monitor:  Mr Bland was pleased to report that the new Speed Awareness Monitor has been installed and is up and working. 

The SAM2 unit is mobile and will be moved and relocated to other locations in the Parish on a monthly basis. (Outside the Hopkins and Moore Development at Nursery Lane, outside Farm End, Nursery Lane, outside High House, 29 Castle Rising Road and outside Pompano House, Priory Lane). It is hoped that the installation of the SAM2 unit will reduce speeding traffic in the Parish.

Primary Care Centre:  Mr Bland reported that following the July Parish Council meeting, he had contacted Mr Chris Acton, Director at The Primary Care Partnership who had put him in touch with Mr Alex Coupland (Project Manager) regarding hopefully getting them on board with the idea to link in with the roundabout rather than to use the separate access junction. 
Mr Bland stated that Mr Coupland was very keen to further that idea, however, there are certain time constraints as they hope to start construction before the end of the year and be finished by the end of 2023.
Clayland Developments, Grimston Road:  Mr Bland reported that the Clayland Development site has now changed hands to Emerald Homes, part of the RTW Developments Group.
It was said that a meeting has been organised with Nathan Marshall from RTW Developments to see what they have planned.
Street Naming Consultation - Persimmon Homes – Development W and SW of 55 to 65 Nursery Lane, South Wootton:  Mrs Cornwell informed members that the nine street names put forward for the Lavender Fields Development are as follows:

1 - Buttercup Way 



6 - Primrose Place 
2 – Daisy Drive



7 - Marigold Way
3 – Lilac Lane 



8 - Rose Grove 

4 – Daffodil Drive



9 - Poppy Place
5 - Cosmos Close 
She asked members if they had any aversions to the suggestions or whether they were happy. Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council supports the list of names put forward, this was seconded by Mrs Gotts with one member against and two abstentions all other members were in favour.
Policy
Mr Price confirmed that no meeting had been held. 
7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – See attached.
Mrs Cornwell wished to pass on her congratulations to the Infant School for winning Primary School of the Year at the recent Lynn News Education Awards.

Comment was made that the Pre-School had also won an Award.

Junior School: - Mr Scales reported that the Junior School had reopened last week, painting had been done over the summer and the new teachers have settled in well.

Mrs Cornwell stated that she had been in contact with the school last week as the parking situation had been terrible.

Mr Scales explained that after an altercation between two drivers last week, the situation had been discussed in the school and it had been decided that pupils in Years 3 and 4 should come in 15 minutes later to help alleviate the traffic issues.

Mr Narborough reported that the issue of traffic and parking remains a problem at North Wootton School also, with insufficient parking provision.

Wootton Park: – Mrs Gotts reported that no meeting had been held since June, however, the next meeting would be in three weeks’ time.

The Small Children’s Play area has been renovated and was officially opened by the Mayor at the Grand Opening on 25th August 2022 with Cinderella also in attendance.

Mrs Gotts referred to the circulated report from Mr Border and stated that due to the costs of materials, especially the chemical resin for the floor the project has run into a deficit of £9,500. Within Mr Borders Report it had been suggested that South Wootton Parish Council could contribute £1,500 towards the overspend plus an additional £500 from the Anglian Water Gesture of Goodwill monies.
Mrs Cornwell explained that she had spoken to Mr Jordan, the Chairman of the Finance Committee, who had explained that any available Parish Council funds had been earmarked for the Parish Office Extension, and with the rising costs of materials, the Parish Council is under financial pressure already.

Mrs Cornwell explained that she is currently liaising with NALC and the County Officer regarding the possible reclamation of additional VAT which may help ease the pressure, however, clarification from another body is also being sought.
Mr Narborough asked if the overspend had been agreed prior to it being spent.
Mrs Cornwell explained that the overspend was due to a miscalculation somewhere with the flooring. If the work wasn’t proceeded with and the extra flooring agreed to, part of the Play Area would have been left with old surfacing.

Mrs Cornwell asked Cllr Daubney if there was any possibility that some of his County Councillor Members Fund could help.

Cllr Daubney said that if Mrs Cornwell forwards him the details, he could make some enquiries.

After discussion, Mr Scales proposed that the Parish Council approve the additional Funding, subject to additional funds being received from Cllr Daubney’s County Councillor Fund, this was seconded by Mr Bland, with one member against and one abstention, all other members were in favour.
Mrs Gotts referred to Mr Borders report and confirmed that members of the Football Club will be painting the Pavilion in due course with paint kindly purchased with money donated by Cllr Nockolds. Members thanked everyone involved. 
Finally, Mrs Gotts reminded members that the “200 Club” still needs more members, anyone wishing to join the “200 Club” can do so by contacting Tracey at the Parish Office.

South Wootton in Bloom: – Mrs Albinson confirmed that the SWiB Team was getting help with the tree planting at the 9-Acre Field by two Rotary Clubs, she stated that a number of trees had already been selected and labelled. It is hoped that once agreement has been sought from the Parish Council regarding tree types, the trees will hopefully be collected and planted in the Autumn.

It was reported that the South Wootton in Bloom Team had entered the Virtual Anglia in Bloom competition over the summer, three categories/areas were submitted, and the Village has won the Churchyard category, which is managed by Karin Price, the only Village in that class to receive a Gold Award. A certificate and wooden bowl trophy have been received. In the Parks category the Village was awarded a Silver Gilt for Wootton Park and a Silver for The Green. 
Mrs Cornwell wished to pass on a big Thank you to all members of the SWiB Team for the hard work they put in, making our Village look lovely and a beautiful place to live.  

With nothing more to add and no questions, all members were happy.

8. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list.
9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated list.

Voucher
Payee



Chq

Reason



Amount

No




No
70
Total Energies


108416
S/Lighting Supply

710.93

71
Total Energies


108417
PO Electric – June

  52.56

72
PPG Arch Coatings

108418
Paint VH & Pavilion

342.25

73
Brights



108419
VH Cleaning


451.01

74
ESPO



108420
VH Gas


  60.36

75
ECS Computers

108421
Ink & Toner


274.38

76
KL Shellfish


108422
Cockle Shells


300.00

77
E.P Magem


108423
Fire Risk Ass 2021

150.00

78
MKM



108424
Materials – Allots

102.97

79
HMRC



108425
Cont’b July


988.08

79A
Norfolk Pension Fund

BACS 

28 July Cont’b  - July
          1431.40

79B
Prudential


BACS

28 July  AVC – TC –July  
150.00

79C
Mrs T Cornwell

BACS 

28 July Salary & Exps July)

79D
Mrs M Kirby


BACS 

28 July Salary – July)           2562.99

79E
S Wightman


BACS 

28 July Salary– July)      

79F
D Philpot


BACS 

28 July Salary – July)
          1357.54

79G
BMAC Garden Services
BACS 

28 July – Various Jobs
100.00

79H
BT 



D/D     

1 July   Phone & Internet  
207.55

79I
Barclays


D/D
 
4 July A/C charges

  35.62

79J
BT 



D/D     

14 July Village Hall Wi-Fi
  29.99

80
Westcotec


108426
SAM 2 Camera
          4233.60

81
A10 Pest Control

108427
Allots Pest Control

  54.00

82
PKF Littlejohn


108428
External Audit


480.00

83
CGM



108429
Grass Cutting
                      1031.47

84
ESPO



108430
3 X Litter Bins

  
  42.84

85
4 Way Electrical Ltd

108431
Solar Panel Repairs

  83.00

86
K & M Lighting


108432
S/Lighting Maint

499.19

87
ECS Computers

108433
Monthly Charges

188.04

88
Mrs J Nicholls


108434
Bus Shelter cleaning
  
  90.00

89
Brights



108435
VH Cleaning


451.01

90
M Fysh


108436
PO & VH Window Clean
  25.00

91
Total Energies


108437
PO Electric – July

  53.99

92
Total Energies


108438
S/Lighting Supply – July
718.40

93
PPG Arch Coatings

108439
VH Roller and Brushes
  32.57

94
HMRC



108440
Cont’b - August
            925.92

94A
Norfolk Pension Fund

BACS 

17 August Cont’b  - August  1454.65

94B
Prudential


BACS

17 August AVC – TC –Aug    150.00

94C
Mrs T Cornwell

BACS 

17 August Salary & Exps August)

94D
Mrs M Kirby


BACS

17 August Salary – August)  2610.02

94E
S Wightman


BACS 

17 August Salary– August       

94F
D Philpot


BACS 

17 August Salary – August   1568.25

94G
BMAC Garden Services
BACS 

17 August – Various Jobs
424.00

94H
J D’Aloia




PO Meeting Rm Extn 
        36000.00

94I
BT





Village Hall WIFI

  29.99

94J
Barclays




A/C Charges


  42.94

Plus, Accounts received since circulated list:
95
CNC Building Con
108441
PO Extension



672.00

96
A10 Pest Control
108442
Pond/Allots Pest Control

108.00

97
ESPO


108443
VH Gas – July


  
  56.77

98
Anglian Water

108444
Allots Water



163.80

99
K & m Lighting

108445
S/Lighting Maint – September
499.19

100
CGM


108446
Grass Cutting



948.83

101
ECS Computers
108447
On-line Support & backup

188.04

102
Brights


108448
VH Cleaning



451.01

103
Viking


108449
Stationery & Stamps


262.27

104
MKM Building Supp
108450
Materials Allots


    8.67

105
Mrs D Brewster
108451
VH deposit Refund


  50.00

106
Magpie Security
108452
1 x padlock w/p


  30.76

107
Anglian Water

108453
Allots Water



  52.93

108
Anglian Water

108454
PO Water



  54.54

109
Anglian Water

108455
VH Water



199.83

110
Total Energies

108456
S/Lighting Supply – Aug
     
716.59

Bank balances as at 31.8.2022
Community Account
      

     
         22,707.21
Step saver a/c
                 
      
                  0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                             200,000.00
Total                                                                                              £222,707.21
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.15pm.
10. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 11th October 2022, in the Village Hall, South Wootton.
11th October 2022                                                               

     Chairman
